






 

Aviva Investors: Public 

16th September 2022 
 
Dear CEO, 
 
We are a group of 47 investors with US $8 trillion under management or advice, writing to you 
regarding your company’s chemical production and disclosure practices, following on from our letter 
of 9th December 2021. We appreciate the subsequent engagement we have had with companies on 
this important topic. 
 
Chemical companies have in recent years been involved in a series of lawsuits and litigation, 
particularly concerning PFAS or persistent chemicals.1 As the understanding of the problems 
associated with persistent chemicals is becoming mainstream, legislation is starting to pick up around 
the world. The EU is implementing its Chemical Strategy for Sustainability, with a key focus on 
banning persistent chemicals, and in the US, the Environmental Protection Agency recently 
recommended drastically lowered safety levels for two PFAS in drinking water.2 This June, UN 
countries agreed to a global ban on PFHxS, adding it to the Stockholm Convention on persistent 
organic pollutants.3 
 
While some of these regulatory changes only concern a small group of PFAS, we see these 
developments as the early stages of a potentially stricter regulatory environment for hazardous 
chemicals in general, in particular for persistent substances. 
 
Therefore, we have the following requests of your company: 
 

1) Increase transparency 

In the EU and US, companies are obliged to register the production of chemicals. These registers, 
which are publicly available, can be used by stakeholders to assess the financial risks involved in 
the production of hazardous chemicals. In other parts of the world however, production is much 
less transparent. This means greater opacity and uncertainty over the production of hazardous 
chemicals. As investors, we believe that companies’ license to operate is dependent on the public 
understanding of risks and impacts. 
 
In addition to disclosing the list of hazardous chemicals your company produces, we suggest 
that you also disclose the volume of each of the hazardous chemicals produced. We understand 
corporate concern over disclosing this information. We saw similar concerns from the apparel 
and food industry with regard to disclosing information about their supply chain. But their initial 
skepticism towards publishing the names and addresses of their suppliers has given way to an 
increasingly high degree of transparency, without adverse consequences. The chemical industry 
should move in the same strategic direction. We believe it is possible to be more transparent 
without disclosing confidential information. 
 
We believe that there are several chemical companies that do not produce any additional 
hazardous chemicals outside the EU or the US. If this is the case, we encourage you to state this 
publicly.  

 

 
1 https://news.bloomberglaw.com/us-law-week/companies-face-billions-in-damages-as-pfas-lawsuits-flood-
courts 
2 https://environment.ec.europa.eu/strategy/chemicals-strategy_en; https://www.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-
announces-new-drinking-water-health-advisories-pfas-chemicals-1-billion-bipartisan 
3 https://chemicalwatch.com/502075/un-countries-agree-on-global-pfhxsc2a0ban 
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2) Publish a time-bound phase-out plan of persistent chemicals from your production 
 

As already noted, we believe that the stricter regulatory environment on both sides of the 
Atlantic will eventually require chemical companies to phase out most persistent chemicals. We 
encourage you to lead, not be led, by phasing out and substituting these chemicals. In addition to 
the financial risks associated with litigation, producers of persistent chemicals face the risk of 
increased costs associated with reformulating products and modifying processes, which can have 
significant implications for company performance.  
 
The restriction of hazardous substances will accelerate the transition towards sustainable 
alternatives, we believe across all markets. For companies that are prepared and innovative, 
there are opportunities to seize. The producers and users of sustainable alternatives can gain a 
competitive advantage and be rewarded by capital markets. We also encourage you to educate 
your customers on the hazards and work with them on alternatives. 

 
3) Work to improve your ranking on ChemScore 

 
ChemScore ranks the world’s largest chemical producers based on their efforts to reduce their 
chemical footprint. It was developed to provide investors with information to assess the 
chemicals management strategies of the large producers and users. It is managed by ChemSec, 
an independent Swedish non-profit committed to phasing out the production of hazardous 
chemicals. The new annual ranking will be published on the 1st of December. To improve your 
score, you can contact ChemSec and share information, something we as investors encourage 
you to do. 

 
We would welcome a response to this letter, including an overview of the steps that your company is 
planning to take to address our requests. Please do also share any recent company developments 
since our last letter of December 2021 related to these matters. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
Eugenie Mathieu, Earth Pillar Lead 
Aviva Investors 
 
Victoria Lidén, Sustainability Analyst 
Storebrand Asset Management 
 
Co-Signatories 
 
Rogier Krens, CIO Achmea Investment Management 
Achmea 
 
Greta Fearman, Senior Responsible Investment Officer  
ACTIAM 
 
Marilín Llanes, Chair, Portfolio Advisory Board 
Adrian Dominican Sisters 
 
Anders Schelde, Chief Investment Officer 
AkademikerPension 
 
Magdalena Håkansson, Head of ESG 
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AP1 (Första AP-fonden) 
 
Åsa Mossberg, Senior Sustainability Strategist 
AP2 (Andra AP-fonden) 
 
Peter Lundkvist, Senior Strategist 
AP3 (Tredje AP-fonden) 
 
Pia Axelsson, Senior Sustainability Manager 
AP4 (Fjärde AP-fonden) 
 
Flora Gaber, Manager ESG Analysis 
AP7 (Sjunde AP-fonden) 
 
Virginie Derue, Head of ESG Research 
Axa Investment Managers 
 
Blaine Townsend, Executive Vice President 
Bailard 
 
Constantina Bichta, Associate Director of ESG Research 
Boston Common Asset Management 
 
Tim Bonds, Associate, Analyst, Responsible Investment 
Columbia Threadneedle Investments 
 
Arnaud Cosserat, CEO & CIO 
Comgest Group  
 
Rob Fohr, Director of Faith-Based Investing and Corporate Engagement 
Committee on Mission Responsibility Through Investment of the Presbyterian Church U.S.A. 
 
Laura Krausa, System Director Advocacy Programs 
CommonSpirit Health 
 
Karen Watson, Chief Investment Officer 
Congregation of St. Joseph 
 
Emma Farrell, Active Ownership CSAM 
Credit Suisse Asset Management (Switzerland) AG 
 
Lise Børresen, Analyst, Responsible Investments 
DNB Asset Management 
 
Mary Beth Gallagher, Director of Engagement 
Domini Impact Investments 
 
Joanne Beatty, Director – Engagement  
EOS at Federated Hermes 
 
Matthias Narr, Head Engagement International 
Ethos Foundation 
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Holly A. Testa, Director, Shareowner Engagement 
First Affirmative Financial Network 
 
Emilie Westholm, Head of Responsible Investment and Corporate Engagement 
Folksam 
 
Aurora Samuelsson, Head of Sustainability 
Handelsbanken Fonder 
 
John C. Harrington, President & CEO 
Harrington Investments, Inc. 
 
Julie Gorte, SVP, Sustainable Investing 
Impax Asset Management LCC 
 
Arild Skedsmo, Senior Analyst – Responsible Investments 
KLP Asset Management 
 
Rebeca Coriat, Head of Stewardship 
LOIM 
 
Kristina Kloberdanz, Chief Sustainability Officer 
Macquarie Asset Management 
 
Caroline Boden, Director of Shareholder Advocacy 
Mercy Investment Services, Inc. 
 
Eric Pedersen, Head of Responsible Investments 
Nordea Asset Management 
 
Viktoria Voskressenskaia, Sustainability Analyst 
Öhman Fonder 
 
Kazuki Shaw, ESG and Stewardship Analyst 
Rathbones Group Plc 
 
Minoru Matsubara, Executive Officer 
Resona Asset Management Co., Ltd. 
 
Peter van der Werf, Senior Management Engagement 
Robeco 
 
Michèle Lacroix, Group Head of Sustainability 
SCOR SE 
 
Tom McCaney, Director, Corporate Social Responsibility 
Sisters of St. Francis of Philadelphia 
 
Anita Lindberg, Senior ESG Analyst 
Skandia 
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Pia Gisgård, Head of Sustainability & Corporate Governance 
Swedbank Robur 
 
Susan Baker, Director of Shareholder Advocacy 
Trillium Asset Management 
 
Cathy Rowan, Director, Socially Responsible Investments 
Trinity Health 
 
William de Vries, Director Impact Equities & Bonds 
Triodos Investment Management 
 
Kelly Hirsch, Head of ESG 
Vancity Investment Management 
 
Seb Beloe, Partner – Head of Research 
WHEB Asset Management 
 


